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Town of Sunapee

Water & Sewer Commission

December 22, 2020 Minutes


Board of Commissioners Meeting 

December 22, 2020

Sunapee Town Office Meeting Room

PRESENT:  Theodore Gallup – Chairman, Jimmy Williams, Douglas Gamsby, Richard Curtis, Charles Hirshberg, Jeffrey Reed.

Also present: Holly Leonard, David Bailey, Thomas Page – Underwood Engineers.

The Chairman called the meeting to order at 5:31 p.m. stating that “as Chair of the Sunapee Water & Sewer Commission, I find that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04, this public body is authorized to meet electronically. Please note that there is a physical location at 23 Edgemont Road, Meeting Room to observe and listen contemporaneously to this meeting, which was authorized pursuant to the Governor’s Emergency Order.

Please note that all votes that are taken during the meeting shall be done by roll call vote.

Let’s start the meeting by taking a roll call attendance. When each member states their presence, please also state whether there is anyone in the room with you during this meeting, which is required under the Right-to-Know law.”

1. UV System Bids and Engineer’s Recommendation to Award: There was some discussion regarding the bids having come in higher than the amount of money to be borrowed that had been approved by the voters for the project and what could be done at this point. Thomas P. stated that there are some things that could be changed to save some costs such as: switching from ductile iron to pvc, changing the flange valves and he mentioned a few other options that could be approved as a change order after the bid is awarded. Thomas P. stated that he has spoken with DES Officials and that they are encouraging continuing with the project even though the Town is back in compliance with the Disinfection By-Product limits. There was some discussion regarding where the additional funds could come from and the consensus of the Commission is to move forward and approve the award. Thomas P. gave some information as to what the State Revolving Fund loan involves and how the grant that was offered would be disbursed. Holly L. presented that there currently is around $100,000 in the Water Capital Improvement Capital Reserve Fund that was created last year, and that from the looks of the water general fund another $50,000 could be added to it so that the UV System Project does not completely drain these funds. Since there needs to be a unanimous vote of the whole Commission it was decided that both the vote to take excess funds from the general fund to put into the Capital Reserve Fund and the vote to use the Capital Reserve Fund to cover the cost of the UV project that is above the SRF loan amount of $400,000 be addressed at the January meeting.

Douglas G. made a motion to accept the PRB bid for construction of the Water Department UV System for the cost of $410,000, seconded by Jimmy W., polled unanimously in the affirmative, so declared by the Chairman.

There was some discussion regarding how quickly things can move forward and what things might be changeable to reduce some of the costs.

2. Forms for Approval: 

November 19, 2020 Meeting Minutes:  Douglas G. made a motion to accept the November 19th meeting minutes, seconded by Charles H. polled unanimously in favor, so declared by the Chairman.

November Sewer Purchase Journal:  Douglas G. made a motion to accept the Sewer Purchase Journal for November, seconded by Jeffrey R., after some discussion regarding Clean Waters and Eversource costs, polled unanimously in favor, so declared by the Chairman. 

November Water Purchase Journal:  Douglas G. made a motion to accept the Water Purchase Journal for November, seconded by Jimmy W., polled unanimously in the affirmative, so declared by the Chairman.

38 Jobs Creek Road Abatement Request: Douglas G. made a motion to discuss the abatement request for 38  Jobs Creek Road, seconded by Jimmy W., after some discussion regarding the water metering situation for White Shutters and how to determine that there has been no use of the property in question, Douglas G. made a motion to send a letter to the owner’s requesting something in writing from the White Shutter Association stating that there has been no use of the property, seconded by Jimmy W., polled unanimously in favor, so declared by the Chairman.

92 Garnet Hill Road Abatement Request: Holly L. explained that this request was due to an addition to the residence that had not been completed as of September 30, 2020. Douglas G. made a motion to accept the abatement request of 92 Garnet Hill Road, second by Richard C., polled unanimously in the affirmative, so declared by the Chairman.

3. Wastewater Treatment Highlights: Dave B. reported that the plant has been running very well and that they have been paying more attention to what is going on in the ditches and making adjustments to the process often as needed and that this seems to working for keeping the phosphorus levels in line. Dave B. stated that they did have an energy audit and that there were some recommendations made by the person who performed the audit such as doing away with using the old mixer that is in need of rehabbing anyway. Dave B. does feel that there should still be a mixer to use and that a new one should be purchased at some point.  

 Dave B. stated that about a year ago he had asked the Commission about getting a dumpster that could be used as a dump truck and that the Commission had requested another quote. He stated that he had tried to get another quote and that this had proven to be impossible. The quote he does have is from Atlantic for $7,500. There was some discussion regarding it being for the Freight Liner and what type of dumpster it would be. Charles H. made a motion to expend $7,500 for a dumpster to go on the Freightliner, seconded by Jimmy W., after some discussion regarding it being used to haul dirt and debris, polled unanimously in favor, so declared by the Chairman. 

4. Water Treatment Highlights: Dave B. reported that there had been a water main break on West Court Road December 1st and that it had been a challenging dig due to a sewer line crossing above the water main and that the sewer line had been encased in cement causing much difficulty. He reported that there had been a water leak on Jobs Creek Road in Georges Mills and that the main where it had broken was very deep and that the water had surfaced about 40 feet from the break making it difficult to locate. Dave B. stated that there have been dirty water complaints coming from High Street and some on Central Street. He stated that the department has done some different thigs with flushing in hopes of clearing the issue up but that this had not helped. He reported that Aaron C. had suggested that perhaps the Water Department should go back to adding some RS2 for corrosion control. He stated that the use of RS2 had been discontinued some time ago due to the phosphorus limit at the Wastewater Plant and the fact that RS2 contains phosphorus. There was some discussion regarding the age of the water mains on those streets and the fact that only some of the residents are noticing discolored water. Jeffrey R. questioned if there was anything other than flushing that can be done to help alleviate the problem. Dave B. responded that there is ice pigging that can be done and that he will look into the possibility of this, as well as perhaps needing some engineering to look into the issue to help find a solution to it. There was some discussion regarding what would be involved with reinstating the use of RS2. Dave B. will look into the possibility of restarting the use of RS2 and the ice pigging to see what can be done. Jimmy W. questioned the size of the water mains in question and Dave B. responded that High Street is a 6” line and that an 8” line goes down Central Street.  

5. Old & New Business: 

Dave B. reported that he has made two calls to Irving regarding the generator that they pulled out the propane line of at Pump Station 2 and that he has received no response from them. Dave B. stated that he has Yankee Generators looking into both Pump Station 2 and 13 so that hopefully these can be fixed or maybe even get a quote on a new generator. Jimmy W. questioned setting a temporary tank to run the generator, Dave B. explained that he would rather just change the generator to work on vapor instead of liquid propane and that he is waiting for Yankee Generators to figure out what is needed to do this. 

Holly L. presented that she had received an e-mail from Kevin Crean at the end of Northwest Lane on Perkins Pond regarding the possibility of subdividing a part of his lot to build a cabin and that he was questioning if he could tie into the sewer there. There was some discussion regarding a portion of his land being in Croydon and that this would pose an issue as Sunapee Tax Payers are helping with half of the bonding for the Perkins Pond Sewer Project. The Commission would be in favor with his tying into the sewer as long as the home to be built is on land in the Town of Sunapee. 

6:52 p.m. Douglas G. made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Jimmy W., polled unanimously in the affirmative, so declared by the Chairman.

